OLD ROAD WEST SURGERY

30 Old Road West, Gravesend, Kent DA11 0LL (main)
264 Mackenzie Way, Gravesend, Kent DA12 5TY (branch)

Website: www.oldroadwestsurgery.co.uk 

Email: oldroadwest@nhs.net 
PATIENT SURVEY 2012/13
RESULTS & REPORT
THE SURVEY: CONTENT

This year’s survey was constructed after lengthy discussion within the PPG, with the Practice manager and with agreement from the GP Partners in the Practice. Discussions took place at the then monthly PPG meetings (now held every 6 weeks) attended by PPG members, the Practice Manager and usually a GP. Between meetings further discussions took place via email and telephone. Initial discussions focussed on the results of the previous patient survey to help determine priorities for this year’s survey. Our PPG founding members only met for the first time in late October 2011 and its membership has held steady since then, with little variation in numbers.  It is testament to the enthusiasm, drive and commitment of the members that the group has not just survived, but thrived and been so instrumental in devising the survey content and format this year and in carrying out the survey, as this report details.
To the PPG, it was evident that patient priorities could be identified from the previous survey as related to telephone access, communication, practice premises and car parking at the main surgery and, for some, the availability of online services in the future. Additionally, the group felt increasing patient awareness of the PPG itself and asking if the group could assist with anything specifically should be incorporated into this year’s survey.
Amid further discussion at PPG meetings, the group devised a basic survey questionnaire, which whilst minimal in content, was very open to facilitate free commenting from patients rather than to steer patients to specific questions, possibly limiting scope for their response. The PPG felt this approach would be more constructive in helping it set its own agenda and priorities in the coming year, ensuring they would be patient-specific and led, rather than Practice-driven. This was important to the group.
THE SURVEY: METHOD
The PPG, as mentioned, has retained its core membership, but has failed to attract new members as it would like and still lacks representation from certain groups of patients. Whilst commitment from members is assured, the group felt the need to raise its profile and saw the survey as a great way of engaging with patients and obtaining feedback about the PPG as well as the Practice.
Consequently, the group decided it would personally conduct the survey – a very different approach to previous surveys and one that the Practice fully supported. PPG members were agreed that they would attend the main or branch surgeries, as individuals or in pairs, over a planned series of dates, at various times of the day, through the summer to speak to willing patients as the means of carrying out the survey, making it a two-way conversation rather than a form-filling, box-ticking exercise, simultaneously giving the PPG a very public face. 

It had only been seven months since the previous survey was carried out, which was via questionnaires emailed or given out to patients, or left for patients to pick-up in both surgeries, to complete and return at leisure and to repeat a similar exercise so soon was felt to not necessarily be welcomed by patients, some of whom may have participated in the last survey. This added weight to the personal approach the PPG would take this time and the Practice was very appreciative of the time PPG members spent freely at both surgery sites over many days talking to patients to get responses to their questions and general feedback/comment as volunteered by patients. 
The survey was carried out over a 3-4 week period in the summer. PPG members either completed the questionnaires as they spoke with patients or made notes on forms after finishing the conversation. The approach to patients was very open and friendly and there was no pressure on anyone to stop and talk to a PPG member, so all responses to the survey came from willing participants and with the varying times PPG members were located in the main and branch surgeries, they were able to talk to patients from many different groups, of varying ages, etc. who were calling in to the surgery (main or branch) for a variety of reasons, such as to attend or make an appointment, to pick up a prescription, or other item or to drop off a prescription request or other item, etc. This meant that the overall survey response represented a good cross-section of the Practice population. Response to the survey was only taken from registered patients with the Practice.

On completion, the PPG had spoken to 221 patients who were very forthcoming and provided a full response to the survey; 178 patients registered at the main surgery and 43 patients registered at the branch surgery, equating to almost 2% of our total Practice list. This was a very similar level of response to previous surveys, vindicating the group’s decision to take this very personal approach to conducting this year’s survey. 
Significantly, the PPG members themselves were greatly bolstered by the willingness of patients to engage with them face-to-face and to have the opportunity to promote the PPG and to understand the current perception of the group and how patients felt the group might be able to assist them. With the PPG still in relative infancy, gauging and/or increasing awareness of the group among patients was timely in making members feel that their involvement in the group and with the Practice is both welcome and worthwhile. Even if the survey was to achieve little more, this was a very important step forward for the group’s evolvement, but the survey results, as detailed below, were to give the group several objectives, thus further validating the PPG and its role within the Practice.
Ultimately, the PPG would like to attract a few new members, or at least know that it could replace outgoing members as and when this happens and for this reason the Practice wholly supported the group in both conducting the survey on its behalf and in taking the opportunity to publicise and actively promote the PPG. In a short period, our PPG has become a permanent feature of and benefit to the Practice and we would not wish to see its demise.
PATIENT SURVEY 2012/13: RESULTS (MAIN & BRANCH SURGERIES)
221 patients completed this year’s survey, conversing with a PPG member (also registered patients) in response to questions posed and to add their own thoughts, suggestions, comments in any regard to the Practice and its services, etc. The split of responses of 178 patients from our main surgery and 43 from our branch surgery is commensurate with our total practice population across the two sites, so survey results can be taken as representative of both our main and branch surgeries.
Q1  Do you know what a Patient Participation Group (PPG) is?
· Old Road West

30 yes / 148 no/unsure
· Mackenzie Way
8 yes / 35 no/unsure
Q2
Did you know that this Practice has a PPG?
· Old Road West

27 yes / 151 no/unsure
· Mackenzie Way
9 yes / 34 no/unsure
Q3
Would you like to be kept informed about PPG activity?
· Old Road West

109 yes / 69 no/unsure
· Mackenzie Way
18 yes / 25 no/unsure
Responses to the above were of particular interest to the PPG, suggesting the group was right to promote itself, bearing in mind that simply carrying out this survey in this personal manner had ensured all 221 respondents would now know the Practice has an active PPG and the group could see there is certainly interest in the PPG. 
Q4 Is there anything the PPG might be able to assist you with at the moment / is there anything you would       like to see the Practice improve/offer/do?

At this point the survey became more generalised and open-ended to enable conversation between PPG member and patient/s and to ensure the process did not feel like an interview. At any point the conversation could be concluded and incomplete survey responses were discounted from the survey results.
A wide variety of responses were elicited and volunteered, in keeping with the survey’s construction this year and the PPG compiled the results as follows:

Old Road West – main surgery

The following were all mentioned by more than one survey participant and are detailed in descending order, with recurrent issues heading the list:

· Better system for appointments/prefer not to have to wait for nurse to call back (telephone triage system)
· Improve car parking

· Improve ability to see named doctor

· Provide disabled parking bay

· Offer a walk-in surgery

· Have more doctors

· Offer late-night appointments (9pm detailed)

· Install a lift to first floor
· Additional hand rail needed on lower stairs

· Replace name board in waiting room
· Better ventilation needed in waiting room
· Provide translation services

· Improve telephone access during mornings

· Provide vending machine in waiting room

· Provide more information on Electronic Prescribing Service
· Signposting for specific conditions/support groups

· Advertise PPG

· Weekend opening

· Facility for prescription requests to be emailed

· Offer sexual education/family planning services to pre-teenage children

· Issue annual reminders for certain medical conditions requiring check-ups

· Take blood tests in surgery

· Give a faster turnaround time for prescriptions

Mackenzie Way – branch surgery

· Provide more practice nurse time – another weekly session needed

· Enable pre-booking for follow-up appointments

· Improve ability to see same GP each time

· Improve waiting times for appointments

· More information needed on Electronic Prescribing Service

· Minimise short-notice closures

· Improve waiting times to see doctor or nurse

· Provide an INR machine for anti-coagulation monitoring at branch surgery 

· Improve communication between the surgery and hospitals

· Doctor not always aware when patient is expecting test results

Once collated, all of the survey responses were circulated to the PPG and to the Practice Manager for dissemination to the GP Partners so we could work together to draw up a feasible and realistic action plan on the basis of the results, relevant to both the main and the branch surgeries. The PPG felt that the suggestions/requests highlighted above were the areas the Practice would be most likely to be able to address. 
SURVEY: ACTION PLAN

The PPG and the Practice spent some time in consultation, at PPG meetings (monthly) and through email and telephone discussions, with further discussion by the Partners and Practice Manager at practice meetings in order to decide which points were considered suitable and desirable for follow-up and action by the Practice, with PPG involvement as appropriate. 

Consequently, the action plan for work to be carried out as a consequence of the patient survey was agreed as follows:

PREMISES
· Add additional hand-rail in lower stairway at main surgery
· Promote Electronic Prescribing Service (EPS) to further inform patients

· Replace name board in waiting room at main surgery

· Smarten up waiting room at main surgery

· Consider all/any improvements which can be made to parking facilities at main surgery

· Mark out a disabled bay for parking in main surgery car park (raised as a separate issue to parking itself)

APPOINTMENTS / ACCESS

· Offer an additional practice nurse session at Mackenzie Way
· Review telephone triage system
· Improve waiting times for appointments with doctors and nurses
· Allow pre-booking for follow-up appointments at branch surgery
· Improve telephone access in mornings
PRESCRIPTIONS

· Provide more information about Electronic Prescribing Service (EPS)
· Enable ordering of repeat prescriptions by email
GENERAL

· Keep short-notice or planned closures of branch surgery to a minimum
· Publicise the PPG
· Test results – patient/s mentioned that the doctor is not always aware that the patient is waiting for test results
Having agreed on the above, the Practice assumed responsibility for carrying out reviews and feasibility studies to determine what would need to be done in each case and to set about achieving the target/s.

It was also agreed we would not draw up a timetable for carrying out any work as per the above or for prioritising the action plan and that the Practice, with the input and support of the PPG, would do its utmost to facilitate each action/improvement as soon as it reasonably could and that any expense would automatically be borne by the Practice.
Uppermost in the views of the Practice and the PPG was to be clear about our objectives in relation to the survey results and to be able to report back realistically and positively to patients at the end of 2012/13, demonstrating any achievements as well as indicating to patients where we have been unable to deliver a desired outcome and why. 
We are pleased to report that the following has already been achieved (at mid-March 2013):
· We have a new surgery website – www.oldroadwestsurgery.co.uk – which includes much more information than our previous website, looks great and has functionality, so we will soon be able to give patients the option to order prescriptions and book/cancel appointments online, as well as other online options. We also have a PPG page and we are able to upload copies of PPG minutes as well as annual reports and survey results
· A new hand rail has been installed to ensure rails run the length of the stairs on both sides at our main surgery
· Repaired and resurfaced the access ramp at the main surgery and added further hand railing to improve access for patients with wheelchairs, prams, etc. 
· Improved external lighting for both staff and patient safety
· A new name board has been erected in the waiting room at the main surgery indicating the room number each clinician is working in, on which floor and whether that person is on or out. We could not easily site a digital name board as the configuration of seating in the waiting room determines there is no one position such a board could be sited which would enable all patients to clearly/easily see it
· We have advertised for an additional Practice Nurse and as soon as we have successfully appointed this nurse we will have an additional practice nurse session at Mackenzie Way each week, probably on Mondays
· The waiting room at the main surgery has had new carpet laid to match the previously replaced bench seating vinyl covering and we regularly refresh magazines and notice boards and leaflet holders in all our waiting areas to keep them as tidy as possible
· We continue to actively promote the Electronic Prescribing Service to patients and our staff frequently take time to fully explain how the system works to interested patients – in less than 10 months of running the EPS we had issued over 30,000 prescriptions electronically!
· Trained several members of staff to be able to cover the reception at Mackenzie Way surgery so closures due to staff absences can be avoided as far as possible. Training more staff to cover the branch reception will mean that we should be able to cover most, if not all, planned staff absences in future.  There will be occasions when our branch surgery is closed at short notice or its opening hours are slightly altered – we always try and make branch patients aware of any such changes in advance when we can. Changes to the usual doctor rota are always displayed weekly at the surgery. In the event that the branch surgery cannot open, we will always make provision for branch patients at the main surgery during its normal surgery opening hours.
· Added several more reception shifts to the existing staff rota at the main surgery, so three mornings each week, including Mondays and Fridays we now usually have four receptionists working which means we can give a quicker and more efficient response to telephone calls (for booking appointments, etc.) 
· Designated PPG notice boards at each surgery – one at the branch surgery and two at the main surgery -  which carry up to date information about the PPG, its membership and contact details as well as copies of recent minutes of PPG meetings, the PPG annual report and patient survey results and reports.
· Ceased to operate our nurse-led telephone triage system so patients are no longer finding themselves speaking to a receptionist and a nurse prior to being seen as would happen in many cases
· Reconfigured appointments for the doctors so each doctor also has telephone consultation slots added to their morning surgery session on the computer which has been a much more efficient way of passing on requests for telephone calls 
· Accepted a quote from the council’s line-marking contractors to mark out a pedestrian walkway and disabled parking bay in the car park at the main surgery to improve safety/access for visitors walking in to the surgery premises. Work will be carried out as soon as possible and we will then work to ensure that parking restrictions are observed and pedestrian areas are kept clear of vehicles/
· Agreed that we need to make better use of the parking space at the rear of the surgery (for staff only) to free up space in the main car park for patients/visitors 
· Reminded doctors and nurses to inform patients that they should contact us for test results and to give the patient the expected timeframe for availability of results. We do of course contact patients when results are received requiring some form of follow-up, but normal results are otherwise not proactively given out to patients due to volume of results/number of patients.
· Issued a Practice Newsletter which includes details of some of the above to keep patients updated and informed. The latest newsletter continues to be reproduced and copies left at both surgeries for patients to pick up and read/keep and the newsletter was also emailed to all patients c.550 for whom we hold a current email address.
· Ordered a second run of the PPG leaflet produced in-house and professionally printed and continued to make this available for patients to pick up at both surgeries. The leaflet publicises the PPG, its aims and role and gives contact details should anyone be interested in learning more about and/or joining, the PPG. New members would be welcomed.
We are continuing to look to address/implement the following:
· Ways of sign-posting patients to help or support groups and sources of information about specific conditions. The PPG is actively following-up on this and hopes, once sufficient level of interest and a choice of topic are established,  to arrange a patient information/education session in the Practice soon.
· Consider how well we match availability of appointments to demand. This is an ongoing process and never an exact science, but when we observe that patients are feeding back into patient surveys that they find it difficult to obtain an appointment we always review our systems and look to make changes and modifications where we feel able to and where it could improve access.
· Offer on-line services to patients. We are currently looking at our processes to see how best we can introduce on-line services for patients in terms of systems available for this purpose, compatibility with our existing software and how we will manage response on a day to day basis staffing-wise, etc. 
· Monitor our workload to continually assess the need for additional clinician and/or staff time. As detailed above we have already added reception staffing hours to improve our service to patients at point of contact as well as planning to add to our practice nursing hours.
· Plan redecoration of premises at our main surgery subject to completion of prearranged internal building work to create an additional consulting room upstairs (room 10). We are also considering the viability of a second phase of reconstruction work to create a smaller treatment room and open-plan waiting and reception area in the main surgery.
From the suggestions made by patients participating in the survey for practice/service improvements, the following were considered unfeasible at this time, or already in place so no further action is deemed necessary:
· Install a lift at main surgery – there is no room for this and we always accommodate patients who are unable to manage the stairs and ensure they are seen in a consulting room on the ground floor – there are no facilities for patients on the first floor which are not also provided on the ground floor.
· Vending/drinks machine – there is insufficient room for this in any of our waiting areas and we would be unable to justify this on health and safety grounds.
· Faster turnaround time for repeat prescriptions – we ask for 48 hours notice because this is a realistic and achievable timeframe to issue a repeat prescription. Often prescriptions are issued and signed, ready for collection, the same day as they are requested, but if the repeat issue needs re-authorising or updating and the doctor who needs to do this has a day off, this might not happen until the following day, hence the 48 hours  notice requested. 
· Family planning/sexual education for pre-teenage – our weekly family planning clinics are open to any of our patients; sexual education in pre-teenage children is generally covered in the school curriculum and this is therefore not a specific service we would look to actively promote/introduce.
· Provide a walk-in surgery – walk-in services are already provided locally at the White Horse Surgery and the Minor Injuries Unit at Gravesham Community Hospital. We can offer a better service to patients when we have pre-booked appointments and the doctors and nurses know they have the allotted time to see and manage patients effectively. Our appointments system allows for the booking of routine appointments as well as catering for patients who feel they need to be seen the same day or within the next 24-48 hours. From our experience, this system works very well.
· Provide translation services – we can and do book translators when requested to do so. There is no facility to offer a translator the same day as requested as we need to give fair notice to secure the services of a translator.
· Employ more doctors – we are restricted by the amount of space we have, although we continue to take on trainee doctors and medical students and we hope to have a GP Registrar again at some point in 2013
· Saturday/weekend opening – there is surprisingly little demand for this in patient survey responses and we are satisfied that our weekday opening hours and appointment times give patients several options for when they can attend either surgery to see a doctor or nurse. Subsequently, we have no plans to resume weekend opening at this time, but will continue to keep this under review. We publicise the availability of out of hours services, including the walk-in centre and minor injuries as alternatives for patients when we are closed.
· Offer blood tests in-practice – with a Practice list size of c11,8000 we do not sufficient surgery space or parking facilities for the scale of blood-testing that would be required to serve our total Practice population. For this reason, we some time ago negotiated with Oakfield Surgery in Windsor Road for our patients to be able to attend there (by appointment) for blood tests, as an alternative to going to either local hospital. This arrangement continues.
· Provide flu vaccinations in surgery – we do, every year, including one Saturday each year, when we generally vaccinate between 800-1000 patients!
· Annual reminders for certain conditions – we assume this relates to people needing regular check-ups and/or blood tests and we can assure you we do have robust search and recall systems in place to call patients in for check-ups and tests when due and we send out 100s of letters most months for this purpose. We also sometimes telephone patients to remind them of their appointment, e.g. diabetic patients whose annual check-up appointment has been made several months in advance. 
· Accommodate preferences to see same GP every time – we understand when patients want continuity and prefer to see the same GP (or nurse) each time and do our best to accommodate these preferences. However, this is not always possible, particularly when the patient can only attend at certain times and/or when their clinician of choice is or has been absent on leave, etc. If Mackenzie Way patients find this to be a particular problem, we will always advise that the option to transfer to the main surgery exists, where access to clinicians and options for appointments is greater.
· Poor communication between surgery and hospital – we assume this relates to the wait we often experience in receiving correspondence from a hospital after a patient has attended a clinic there, etc. This is something we have little control over and we will always attempt to chase up clinic letters, A&E reports, etc. if necessary.
· Keep an INR machine at Mackenzie Way for anti-coagulation monitoring – the machines are expensive and given the very few times per week it would be used at the branch surgery, we do not feel this is justified at the moment. We have daily provision for anti-coagulation monitoring at our main surgery and branch surgery patients will always be seen at the main surgery when necessary.
· Physiotherapy in-practice – again, space in the surgery is an issue when it comes to offering additional services, as in this case. We regularly refer patients for physiotherapy and there are various venues where the therapy takes place, including at Gravesham Community Hospital, which is very local to us.
· Accept requests for home visits from housebound patients in advance – we can and we do pre-plan home visits whenever it is appropriate to do so.
SURVEY: CONCLUSION
Carrying out this year’s survey was a very positive experience for our PPG members and the Practice and was reported by the PPG as well-received by the patients who freely participated. 
The survey carried out the dual-purpose of providing valuable feedback to the Practice about our services, our staff, our accessibility and our premises, as well as promoting our Patient Participation Group, bringing PPG members into face-to-face, informal contact with fellow patients.

The Practice, working with the PPG, has already addressed many of the issues patients raised where we could make changes or improvements and we are continuing to look at any ways we can make further changes and improvements to benefit our patients.

We believe this year we have responded to the patient survey results proactively and results are visible, such as with premises improvements or discernible, with the additional staffing hours in our reception enabling more efficient response to patient contact.  

The survey has also been instrumental in providing our relatively new PPG with patient-driven objectives which have boosted the group’s confidence and assured them of the value of their involvement. 
Our PPG is a welcome and purposeful asset to the Practice.
SURVEY: PUBLICATION

This report has been published on our Practice website – www.oldroadwestsurgery.co.uk  

This report will also be emailed to all patients for whom we hold current email addresses, including all PPG members and photocopies of the report will be made widely available at both our main and branch surgeries for patients to pick up and read/keep at their leisure. 

MARCH 2013
